Westmoreland Town Board
Special Meeting

June 17, 2014

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this Special Meeting to order at 6:00 P.M., on Tuesday June 17, 2014, at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Scott Brown, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Fire Commissioners James Kimball, Randy Rundle, William Street from Eastern Shore Associates, Loren Pratt, and Paul Johnson from Comp Alliance.

William Street, ESA opened the discussion by reviewing the three quotes that were provided to the Town by Comp Alliance (New York State Municipal Workers Compensation Alliance), PERMA (Public Employer Risk Management Association, Inc.) and Safety Group 496 (Lovell Safety Management Co., LLC.  He reiterated that all quotes are estimates at this time as the actual policy will not take effect until January 1, 2015.
Mr. Street continued stating that Comp Alliance has been able to provide a more adequate quote as they have actually reviewed our prior losses and have better categorized our job descriptions in preparation of this quote.
Supervisor Eisnor asked Mr. Pratt to explain what Comp Alliance can do to help alleviate future losses.  Mr. Pratt replied that Comp Alliance has three (3) dedicated loss control officials who will provide on-site instruction to firefighters and highway personnel on how to avoid losses.
The Supervisor asked how our three open claims; with an estimated value of $622,000.00; would be processed through Comp Alliance.  Mr. Pratt explained that each open claim will be charged an annual fee of $600.00 in administration costs.  Then, the current losses would be basically self insured.  Comp Alliance will voucher the Town when payments need to be made on the pre-existing claims. Comp Alliance will, as part of their administration function, attempt to periodically settle these claims.   The new comp carrier will need the prior comp carrier to provide copies of all check registers for each of the three (3) open claims for the last three years. With this information, Comp Alliance will be able to help the Town budget for payments on the open claims.  Mr. Pratt also explained that the Town would be liable for any pre-existing claim that may re-open. 
Mr. Pratt added that the Town needs to send a letter to Oneida County Workers Compensation advising them that Comp Alliance will be taking over the Town’s workers compensation effective January 1, 2015 and ask that all files be transferred to Comp Alliance effective December 20, 2014.  Comp Alliance will then ask that the Oneida County Workers Comp Plan pay ahead any payment that will be due by December 31, 2014; this will help avoid late payments and fines. This correspondence should also give a Comp Alliance name and address in which Oneida County Workers Compensation may forward information in the event a claim does re-open.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if this program works the same way as NYMIR when they started whereas the Town has to pay a capitulation fee in order to join the Comp Alliance.  Mr. Street replied no, this company is already well established and requires no buy-in fee.

Fire Commissioner James Kimball asked if the Fire District were to suffer another death claim, how that would affect the premiums for workers comp coverage through Comp Alliance.  Mr. Pratt stated that a fatality could affect the premium in that it would alter the loss experience factor applied to the rates.  He added that if the Town’s total losses remain within a $50,000.00 to $60,000.00 range each year, the premiums would remain relatively constant.  The equations used to calculate premiums are completely different from what the Oneida County Workers Comp Plan uses.
Discussion continued on investment strategies used by Comp Alliance and how they have been able to cap their rates at a 5% increase over the past 20 years.

Councilperson Pritchard ask if the State set the reserves.  Mr. Street replied yes, all reserve amounts and standards are set by the State of New York.

Mr. Pratt explained that Comp Alliance will be in constant contact with the Town if a loss occurs so that we know exactly what is going on, in addition they will also help to manage claims, to get people back to work sooner.

Fire Commissioner Randy Rundle asked how light duty works in conjunction with a fire fighter job and the fact that each firefighter has a different boss.  Mr. Pratt explained that is defiantly more difficult, but not impossible.  Comp Alliances’ outlook is “it’s not what a person can’t do, but rather what a person can do”.  They will do everything they can to get a person back to work.  This will not work 100% of the time, but if even two (2) or (3) claims can be handled this way the Town saves money, and that is what it is all about.

Councilperson Hebbard ask how repeat claimants are handled.  Mr. Pratt replied that a special training program has been developed for repeaters.  It is an effort to teach the repeater who his actions are affecting the Town and ultimately his own salary and benefits.  
Fire Commissioner Rundle asked how it is justified that someone who was injured at a fire, and collecting a monthly stipend from workers comp, can return to full duty as a firefighter.  Mr. Street explained how certain injuries are granted awards.  These award amounts are set by the State and whether an individual has been cleared for full duty or not, the award must be paid out.
There being no further questions for ESA or Comp Alliance, Supervisor Eisnor thanked everyone for coming.

Supervisor Eisnor relayed to the Board the conversation he had with the actuary regarding the cash reserve fund the County Workers Comp has.  Basically, the actuary feels that the Town has been paying 4% of the total workers comp plan and therefore are due 4% of the 5.7 million cash reserve amount or $233,000.00.  The Supervisor stated that he spoke to Mr. Lally and asked for this amount.  To date there has been no response.  Discussion continued.
Councilperson Pritchard stated he sees no reason not to have our Attorney write the letter informing the Oneida County Workers Comp Plan that Westmoreland will be leaving the plan on December 31, 2014.  

117 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Town Attorney to draft a resolution and a letter to the Oneida County Workers Compensation Plan and to the Oneida County Board of Legislators to inform them that the Town of Westmoreland will be leaving the plan effective December 31, 2014.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

118 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to accept the quote from Comp Alliance of $70,563.00 annually to provide the Town and the Westmoreland Fire District with workers compensation coverage as noted in the resolution below.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

RESOLUTION APPROVING OF NEW WORKERS’ COMPENSATION INSURANGE

COVERAGE FOR THE TOWN OF WESTMORELAND  

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Westmoreland (“Town Board”) assembled for a special meeting on Tuesday, June 17, 2014 to consider options for workers’ compensation insurance coverage; and


WHEREAS, the Town of Westmoreland (“Town”) is currently receiving workers’ compensation insurance through the Oneida County Self-Insurance Plan; and


WHEREAS, the Town Board has requested and reviewed proposals for workers’ compensation coverage and researched the issue at length; and  


WHEREAS, based on the information received, the Town Board believes it is in the Town’s best interest to cancel the Town’s workers’ compensation insurance policy through the Oneida County Self-Insurance Plan, and retain Comp Alliance, 6601 Lake Shore Drive, Cicero, NY 13039, for the Town’s workers’ compensation insurance coverage. Details regarding said coverage, from Comp Alliance, are attached hereto and incorporated herein; 


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT:


RESOLVED, that the Town Board approves the proposed municipal workers’ compensation insurance coverage offered by Comp Alliance for the following time period: January 1, 2015 through December 31, 2015; and 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town shall no longer receive workers’ compensation insurance through the Oneida County Self-Insurance Plan; and 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Supervisor, Kenneth Eisnor, is authorized to take the necessary and appropriate actions to retain said coverage for Workers’ Compensation insurance from Comp Alliance.  


On Motion of Scott Brown 


Seconded by Charles Hebbard

Vote: unanimous; Approved.

Supervisor Eisnor provided the Board with an update on the pool.  Jerrid Otis, Recreation Director is becoming very frustrated with the members of the Westmoreland Recreation Association.  We were just advised that the membership letters were just sent out today.  When starting the pool for the first time on Monday, June 16, 2014 it was found that there are problems with the pump.  A new pump will cost around $2,500.00.  On the brighter side, Mr. Otis did make a few phones calls and was able to get pool chemicals for a savings of $1,300.00 a year.  The Highway Superintendent painted the flag pole, the highway department installed a ventilation fan in the pump room and the prisoners painted the pool and the building.

Councilperson Hebbard relayed to the Board that MVWA called regarding a home on Abbott Lane.  The house does not have a meter and there is no place to put a meter where it won’t freeze.  They do however pay the basic usage charge of $75.00.  MVWA asked Councilperson Hebbard what they should do.  General consensus within the Board was to continue as is until such time that the home is sold.

Supervisor Eisnor indicated that he sending a letter to the Furnace Street residents stating that unless they allow access to their meter to the Water Meter Reader, they will be charge the highest allowable rate.  In addition, He wants to send letters to the residents of Seymour Lane to verify which homes and businesses have hooked into the Westmoreland Water District.  Discussion continued.

119 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:24 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody Burdick

Town Clerk
